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MINUTES OF MECKLENBURG COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA  

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, met in Budget/Public Policy 
Session in Conference Center Room 267 on the 2nd floor of the Charlotte-Mecklenburg 
Government Center located at 600 East Fourth Street, Charlotte, North Carolina at 2:30 p.m. on 
Tuesday, April 22, 2025. 
 

ATTENDANCE 

 
Present:  Chair Mark Jerrell, Vice-Chair Leigh Altman  

and Commissioners Arthur Griffin,  
Vilma D. Leake, Laura J. Meier, Elaine Powell,  
Susan Rodriguez-McDowell, Yvette Townsend-Ingram 
County Manager Dena R. Diorio 
County Attorney Tyrone C. Wade 
Clerk to the Board Kristine M. Smith 
Deputy Clerk to the Board Arlissa Eason 

 
Absent:  Commissioner George Dunlap 
 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER  

 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Mark Jerrell, followed by introductions and the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
 
25-0227 FUNDING OPTION FOR THE VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENTS (VFD) FOR FY26 
 
 
The Board received information regarding funding option and potential tax rate for the 
Volunteer Fire Departments (VFD) in the Charlotte Extra Territorial Jurisdiction (ETJ). 
 
Ebenezer Gujjarlapudi, P.E., Director, Land Use & Environmental Services Agency gave the 
presentation. 
 
Background:  Since 2012, several volunteer fire departments in the extra territorial jurisdictions 
of the City of Charlotte and the towns have been funded through a fire service district tax. 
In 2013, Mecklenburg County levied a Fire Protection Service District (FPSD) tax to pay for fire 

services in the towns and unincorporated area. A total of five service districts were created to 

service the extraterritorial jurisdictions (ETJs) left in the County. The ETJs include geography 

outside the four towns (Cornelius, Davidson, Huntersville and Mint Hill) and the City of Charlotte. 

These districts were created to fund the cost of providing fire protection services to all residents 

in the service district, with the cost burden carried by all service district property owners, 

through the fire protection service district. 

This briefing provides the Board of County Commissioners with the requests received from the 

VFDs in the Charlotte ETJ and a recommended option with a corresponding tax rate. 

Feedback received by the staff would inform the proposed tax rate that will be included in the 

County Manager budget proposal to the BOCC. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked for clarification on slides 11 and 16, with failure to 
meet the minimum requirements. Mr. Gujjarlapudi reiterated what the slides implied. 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked what the person they currently had did. Mr. 
Gujjarlapudi said the person did the work as an extra special project, essentially as a liaison.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked on slide 16, with “Supplement approximately $55k from fund 
balance for remaining appropriation in lieu of tax rate increase,” what happened over the years 
going forward. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said the tax rate would go up. He said they would hope to 
absorb that by next year.  
 
Commissioner Leake asked for clarification as to why Mint Hill’s recommended tax rate 
changed. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said they had a turnover of their Chief, and the transition between 
the old and new Chief was not properly handed over. He said he believed the new Chief was 
unaware of the necessary information needed, so when the State came to inspect, they couldn’t 
find a lot of validating documentation. Commissioner Leake asked how they handled it. Mr. 
Gujjarlapudi said they were working to make sure they were complying within 6 months. 
Commissioner Leake asked who they would hold accountable. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said the Fire 
Marshal’s Office would constantly watch over them and increase the number of times they 
randomly visited sites.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked on slide 7 about the response categories and whether it would be 
appropriate to have data on the number of calls received. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said he could 
provide him with the data. Commissioner Griffin said concerning the tax base in the ETJ, they 
should pick up the city planners or organizing developments. He said that with the revaluation, 
they should have been able to collect more dollars, but that also added new responsibilities. He 
asked if there was a forecast of what the potential revenue might have been. Mr. Gujjarlapudi 
said a challenge was that while development was ongoing, he said once they annexed, it went 
off their tax books and to the City. Commissioner Griffin said there was some acreage that had 
requirements for annexation, and there were potential and actual developments that were 
blocked from annexation. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said they had some information but weren’t sure 
they could put a number on it. He said from a code enforcement perspective, they were 
averaging around 14,000 to 15,000 units a year.  
 
Commissioner Powell said it was her understanding that with all the stations, there was only 
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one that was not in compliance. She asked where the Fire Marshal educator would educate 
since the ETJ was so small. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said they would go to schools in the ETJ. He said 
they had to provide education to schools and other community events. Commissioner Powell 
asked in the cost analysis where the MEDIC-related supply-related expenses went. Mr. 
Gujjarlapudi said that, from a personnel hourly rate standpoint, they were already 
compensating each volunteer fire department 24/7 for four people. He said their salary cost 
were already handled. He said that within the previous year, they programmed it so that each 
station received around $40,000. 
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram asked what the tax rate was based on. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said 
each town had an ETJ, excluding Matthews, so the rate was only charged to the residents in 
each town’s ETJ. He said Mint Hill recently built a new fire station, which was why the tax rate 
would go up for their residents. Commissioner Townsend-Ingram asked for clarification on the 
drastic changes between the previous years. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said they adjusted their hourly 
rates. He said they also went from 2 to 3 to 4 full-time firefighters and chiefs. 
 
Vice Chair Altman asked how many stations they were responsible for in the ETJ. Mr. 
Gujjarlapudi said 9. Vice Chair Altman said they should no longer call them volunteer fire 
departments since they were giving them over a million dollars. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said that over 
time, they added “Staff” but were all still registered as 501(c)(3)s. Vice Chair Altman asked if all 
municipalities consented to the tax increases. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said that all the rates had been 
requested by the town managers. 
 
Chair Jerrell asked County Manager Diorio if they had baked this into her overall 
recommendation on tax rates. County Manager Diorio said she included their respective rates, 
but it was a separate tax and fund.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
25-0240 CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN UPDATE 
 
The Board received an update on the FY2026- 2030 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP). 
 
Background:  An update on the FY2026- 2030 CIP will be provided. 
 
David Boyd, CFO, gave the presentation. 
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Comments  
 
Vice Chair Altman said she wanted the public to know there was a lot that public officials 
needed to do, including being a watchdog for people pushing a $2.5 billion budget. She said the 
budget checked out, and it was very complicated. She said she understood the recommended 
cuts made sense and vetted through the process. She said she supported them. She said she 
received a request from someone to keep Nations Ford within the budget. Mr. Boyd said there 
wasn’t a recreation/community center at the center of their asks for 2030. Mark Hahn said the 
person was probably referencing the community resources center (CRC), which was already 
approved. County Manager Diorio asked what the status of the project was. Mr. Hahn said there 
was still a year or so between it being designed. Mr. Boyd said that in 2028 was when it would 
be funded. 
 
Commissioner Powell said it was important to highlight their commitment to land acquisition in 
the CIP. She said it was important to have dedication to environmental leadership. She said the 
$36 million to retrofit was maintenance they would do anyway. She said it was important to 
have details on what they were doing. She said the most urgent priority was the land 
acquisition.  
 
Commissioner Griffin said he liked the rolling CIP concept, and it gave the citizens a perspective 
of capital expenses for the County. He asked if they were reducing the annual spend for FY31. 
Mr. Boyd said the amounts were what they requested for that current year, but pushed it to 
2031. He said it would eat into the $150 million that was out there.  Commissioner Griffin said 
the regional recreation center was expensive, but it was a concern for Southwest Mecklenburg 
County. He said they had to commit as a Board to make sure the capital projects had a degree 
of equity to them. He said five years was a long way away to make commitments to the County. 
He said regional recreation centers were amenities that were important. He said they had to 
make sure people were engaged and that they could continue the dialogue next year.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram asked how sensitive the projections were to the current 
economic swing and tariffs. Mr. Boyd said the tariffs were a concern, but they didn’t know what 
to do with them. He said that as they got bids, they would have to add rather than subtract due 
to costs.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said their documents should outline that the land 
acquisition was for ELAP. She said Meck Playbook was coming and asked if the conversations 
around recreation and community centers should be held then. County Manager Diorio said 
yes. Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell, on slide 16, asked if the juvenile detention center was 
the one they didn’t use. County Manager Diorio said the food came from there, but they 
weren’t housing any guests there, but it was still being used. Commissioner Rodriguez-
McDowell asked if they were using it only for food service. Mr. Hahn said the HVAC and other 
utilities were still being used. He said it was going from a carbon source to a non-carbon source. 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked if there was anything to know concerning the 
conversations with the Sheriff. County Manager Diorio said they hadn’t engaged in any 
additional conversation to reopen the center. 
 
Commissioner Meier told the public that no single department would be able to cut $175 
million from the CIP. She said it was necessary, and they had to keep up. She said she was glad 
to see it in numbers and hoped the public would as well. 
 
Commissioner Leake said when she looked at the information concerning the detention center, 
were they saying they would be able to improve what they already had at those sites, or wait 
for the public to inform them of what they needed to do. Mr. Boyd said it was to put solar 
panels on the roofs. Mr. Hahn said it went to the implementation of the environmental 
leadership action policy and plan, and to reach the goal of going net-zero by 2035. 
Commissioner Leake asked for clarification of what was to happen to parks within District 2. 
Bert Lynn, Capital Planning Division Director, said there would be renovations and expansions. 
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He said there would be conversations with stakeholders in the area. 
 
Chair Jerrell said the equity lens was very important to the Board and thanked the staff. On 
slide 14 and the aquatic center, he asked if they needed to be more forward-looking by looking 
at another facility instead of investing $18 million. County Manager Diorio said they needed 
additional water(pools), but thought people wanted additional pools. Bert Lynn said the 
conversations with stakeholders had been around, expanding the facility, not replacing it.  
 
 
 
25-0242 FY2026 PROPOSED FEE ADJUSTMENTS 
 
The Board received as information presentations on proposed fee adjustments for FY2026 from 
Park and Recreation, Land Use and Environmental Services (LUESA), and Public Health. 
 
Nick Walker, Director, Park and Recreation 
Ebenezer Gujjarlapudi, Director, Land Use and Environmental Services 
Dr. Raynard Washington, Public Health Director, gave the presentation. 
 
Background:  Each year, the Board of County Commissioners receives a presentation 
highlighting proposed fee adjustments that the County Manager is considering as part of the 
Recommended Budget.  Staff from Park and Recreation, Land Use and Environmental Services, 
and Public Health will provide the context for each proposed fee adjustment and respond to any 
questions. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Meier asked if all the fees were helping supplements or costs. Dr. Washington 
said they helped recover costs when billing insurance. He said it didn’t help with cost. 
Commissioner Meier asked if they budgeted for the costs that weren’t being covered. Dr. 
Washington said it was part of their annual budget request. Mr. Walker said they ranged from 0 
to 100% cost recovery. He said that, as it related to the increases and athletic fields, it would 
help them close the gap between what was currently being subsidized and getting to zero 
percent.  He said it did help supplement the cost, but not at 100%. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said it 
covered all the costs; he said with air quality, there was a small property tax supplement.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram said that with the American Legion, since they were reducing 
the waiver, was there a layaway plan for non-profits that couldn't pay all upfront. Mr. Walker 
said yes, he said they had the capacity to book 6 months out. He said that agencies that aligned 
with their values leaned towards being more equitable. Commissioner Townsend-Ingram asked 
if unincorporated areas were charged with fees such as sewage and water waste, and how it 
was handled. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said it was consistent throughout the County. In the cities, they 
did pickups, and they had contracts with private providers. He said on the backend, they were 
coming to LUESA for processing or sending it to landfills. He said the fees handled that and not 
the actual collection. Commissioner Townsend-Ingram asked why there was an unauthorized 
balance for Ryan White. Dr. Washington said they contracted those services with vendors, and 
there may be a reason why vendors didn’t spend all the funds. 
 
Commissioner Meier left the meeting during this time. 
 
Commissioner Leake asked if the Health Department was still providing chest X-rays to 
educators. Dr. Washington said they were only providing X-rays to those with or suspected of 
having Tuberculosis. Commissioner Leake said chicken pox was rapid in other counties, and 
asked how it was spreading in Mecklenburg County. Dr. Washington said they were seeing very 
few cases, and they continued to do work to make sure children were being vaccinated. 
Commissioner Leake to Mr. Walker – asked concerning Nations Fords, where they were with 
looking at equipment and seeing if it needed to be replaced. Mr. Walker said they put in 
reinvestment dollars yearly, and they did inspections on playgrounds and equipment. He said 
they started with what was considered unsafe first. He said they also partnered with Asset and 
Facilities Management to do the work as well. 
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Commissioner Griffin asked Dr. Washington for clarification on special events coordinator fees. 
Dr. Washington clarified the meaning of what the fees entailed. Commissioner Griffin asked Mr. 
Gujjarlapudi for clarification, referencing slide 22, borrowing $50 million the previous fiscal year 
and potentially $31 million for the next fiscal year. Mr. Gujjarlapudi clarified the reasoning for 
the previous and upcoming years' ask. Commissioner Griffin asked what the residential 
availability fee was, and on slide 25 and in slide 27, why the commercial fee was being 
increased. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said the residential fee was charged to every property in 
Mecklenburg County for operating the recycling locations. He said commercial users paid 
another fee.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked for clarification on slide three and natural/synthetic 
grass. She said she thought the synthetic grass would cost more, and the natural grass would 
take more maintenance.  Mr. Walker said the upfront costs and the clay were significantly 
higher for synthetic grass, although the operating costs were significantly lower. 
 
Commissioner Powell asked if they would increase the field prep fees and why they were so 
low. She asked if stormwater and air quality fees were high enough. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said they 
wanted to consider the customers. Commissioner Powell said with the increase of yard waste 
fees, she was concerned with the burning and excess mulch, but thought they needed to do 
better. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said they had been getting the word out. He said the contractors had to 
pay, and residents could get some for free. Commissioner Powell said on state tire 
reimbursements, she wanted the Board to understand how unfair it was. Jeff Smithberger, Solid 
Waste Director, said they gave brush mulch away for free, and that they only charged for select 
colored mulch. He said there was a bill in the General Assembly to redistribute the amount of 
money, but it hadn’t passed yet, or he didn't know if it would. He said the $675,000 was going 
up from the loss they expected from the previous years, and there was a slight amount of over 
$500,000. He said some of the other counties that were large were seeing the same numbers as 
Mecklenburg County. 
 
Vice Chair Altman asked what the legal limits were for charging out-of-county residents a higher 
fee for facilities. County Manager Diorio said she didn’t know if there was a limit. Attorney 
Wade said he would look into it. Vice Chair Altman asked them to explore the option since they 
were not contributing, and it could assist with maintenance. Vice Chair Altman asked LUESA 
with yard waste if there was guidance on the County’s website to reduce the amount of waste. 
Mr. Smithberger said yes, there was information on giving the mulch away and how to use it. He 
said it had a practical limitation.  
 
Commissioner Powell asked why it was important to increase the rate due to the limited landfill 
space they were going to have. She said the fees weren’t that large compared to other urban 
areas. She asked why it was important for them to go up. Mr. Smithberger said a lot of people 
didn’t understand that they operated as a utility. He said they had a contract with Speedway for 
the disposal of materials until 2028, but they have a fixed amount for now. He said that because 
landfill space was dwindling and because they would have more waste and higher costs, they 
were in the process of building multiple transfer stations. He said their financial model is 
modeled at least 10 years into the future. He said they had a rate increase every year, but they 
were set at the moment, and the future would get more expensive.  
 
Chair Jerrell asked for clarification on the request to change for nonprofits. Mr. Walker said that 
because it was a fee waiver, it was difficult. He said it was done with good intentions, but it 
didn’t seem in the spirit of good intentions when they had groups renting at 50% discounts while 
charging fees. Chair Jerrell asked if they were moving groups to 25% that weren’t legacy 
providers. Mr. Walker said no, they would get the discount, but there was an avenue of 
complete fee waiver. He said that would be for organizations that were putting on programs for 
community benefit. Chair Jerrell said he would advocate that those nonprofits still got the 50% 
waiver. Mr. Walker said it became difficult when they began to get into “intent.” He said the 
25% made it an easier pathway. Chair Jerrell said he heard that it was difficult for some 
organizations to reach the 50%, let alone 75%.  
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25-0247  COMMISSIONER REPORTS 
 
 
Commissioners shared information of their choosing within the guidelines as established by the 
Board, which included, but not limited to, past and/or upcoming events. 
 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
With no further business to come before the Board, Chair Jerrell declared the meeting 
adjourned at 4:55 p.m. 
 
 
 

            
______________________________ ____________________________ 
Arlissa Eason, Deputy Clerk                                                               Mark Jerrell, Chairman 
 


